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LIQUID SPLASH CONTROL FUEL CAP 

BACKGROUND AND SUMMARY OF THE 
INVENTION 

This is a continuation-in-part of co-pending Patent 
Application Ser. No. 07/062,852, ?led June 16, 1987 
now US. Pat. No. 4,787,529. 
The present invention relates to fuel caps for closing 

?ller necks of vehicle fuel tanks, and in particular to a 
fuel cap that includes a controllable pressure-relief 
valve that permits venting of the tank under normal 
conditions and controls fuel leakage from the cap 
during a roll-over condition. More particularly, the 

‘ present invention relates to a fuel cap including-‘a 
mechanism for minimizing discharge of liquid fuel 
splash from the ?ller neck through the pressure-relief 
vent passage during normal vehicle operation. 
Conventional fuel caps for closing the ?ller neck of 

vehicle fuel tanks generally include a pressure-vacuum 
valve located in the cap to control the pressure within 
the fuel tank. Whenever the pressure within the tank 
reaches a ?rst, predetermined superatmospheric level, 
the pressure valve portion of the pressure-vacuum 
valve automatically opens to prevent excess pressure 
build up within the tank. Whenever the pressure within 
the tank drops to a predetermined subatmospheric level, 
the vacuum valve portion of the pressure-vacuum valve 
opens to equalize the pressure in the tank. 

Liquid fuel can be lost from a capped ?ller neck if a 
vehicle is rolled over during an accident or the like. 
Conventional fuel caps having pressure-vacuum valves 
may also include a roll-over valve disposed on the fuel 
tank side of the pressure-vacuum valve to isolate the 
pressure-vacuum valve from fuel and fuel vapor when 
the vehicle is rolled to a substantially inverted orienta 
tion. By isolating the pressure-vacuum valve from fuel 
and vapor pressure when the cap is in a substantially 
inverted orientation, the ?uid head created by the fuel 
and the vapor pressure is not permitted to force the 
pressure valve open which would cause undesired fuel 
leakage from the cap in the inverted orientation. By 
isolating the pressure-vacuum valve from the fuel and 
fuel vapor, the venting capacity of such a conventional 
fuel cap is eliminated when in the inverted orientation. 
Although it is normally desirable to prevent fuel leak 
age from the cap in this orientation, it is sometimes 
desirable to permit limited fuel leakage from the cap 
when in the inverted orientation to prevent excessive 
pressure buildup within the tank. 
T0 permit some fuel leakage from the cap when in the 

inverted orientation, some conventional fuel caps have 
included an additional valve member in the cap which 
opens when the pressure within the tank reaches a sec~ 
0nd, superatmospheric level, higher than the ?rst super 
atmospheric level. In such conventional caps, because 
the normal pressure-vacuum valve has been isolated 
from the fuel and fuel vapor, the additional pressure 
valve for venting the excessive pressure within the tank 
must be a separate valve from the normal pressure 
vacuum valve. One problem with this solution to the 
venting of excess pressure from the tank is that, because 
an additional venting valve is required, the cap is more 
complex and more costly to produce. 

Liquid fuel can also be lost from a capped filler neck 
if a fuel tank is agitated sufficiently during normal vehi 
cle operation. Such agitation of the fuel tank can occur 
during vehicle cornering or travel on rough surfaces 
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2 
and can cause liquid fuel to splash about in the fuel tank 
and ?ller neck. In some circumstances, liquid fuel splash 
can exit a capped ?ller neck during normal vehicle 
operation through the vent passageway in the cap nor 
mally closed by a pressure-relief valve. For example, 
exposure of a pressure-relief valve to liquid fuel splash 
might cause the valve to open inadvertently if the pres 
sure-relief valve is calibrated to open at a relatively low 
magnitude of fuel vapor pressure in the ?ller neck, 
especially when the fuel tank is nearly full. 
One object of the present invention is to provide a 

vented fuel cap with a pressure-relief valve that vents 
the tank under normal conditions when the pressure 
within the tank reaches a ?rst, predetermined superat 
mospheric level and that prevents fuel leakage from the 
tank when the cap is in a substantially inverted orienta 
tion without the use of a roll-over valve that isolates the 
pressure valve from the fuel and fuel pressure. 
Another object of the present invention is to provide 

a fuel cap having a pressure valve that permits limited 
fuel leakage from the cap when the cap is in an inverted 
orientation to prevent excessive buildup of pressure 
within the tank without the addition of an additional 
vapor release valve in the cap. 
Yet another object of the present invention is to pro 

vide a fuel cap with a pressure-=relief valve that is always 
in ?uid communication with the fuel tank, and whose 
operation is selectively controllable so that venting 
through the pressure valve is permitted whenever pres 
sure within the tank reaches a first, predetermined su 
peratmospheric level when the cap is in a normal orien 
tation, and which prevents fuel leakage from the cap 
when the cap is in an inverted orientation, and further 
permits limited fuel leakage from the cap when exces 
sive pressure exists within the tank when in the inverted 
orientation. 

Still another object of the present invention is to 
provide a fuel cap configured to minimize liquid fuel 
splash losses ordinarily induced‘ by agitation of the fuel 
tank during normal vehicle operation. 
A further object of the present invention is to provide 

a fuel cap con?gured to control liquid fuel losses in both 
vehicle roll-over conditions and vehicle fuel tank agita 
tion conditions. " 

According to the present invention, a fuel cap is pro 
vided for use in a vehicle fuel system ?ller neck having 
a mouth. The cap includes closure means for engaging 
the ?ller neck to close the mouth of the ?ller neck. The 
closure means is formed to include means for conduct 
ing fuel vapor from the filler neck to the atmosphere 
upon engagement of the closure means and the tiller 
neck. Means is provided in the conducting means for 
normally blocking ?ow of fuel vapor therethrough 
from the ?ller neck to the atmosphere. The blocking 
means includes a pressure-relief valve movable between 
conducting means-opening positions and a conducting 
means-closing position. 
The closure means includes means for selectively 

establishing ?uid communication of fuel vapor in the 
?ller neck with the pressure-relief valve. Such commu~ 
nication advantageously permits superatmospheric fuel 
vapor in the filler neck to exert a closure-inducing force 
on the pressure-relief valve suf?cient to move the pres 
sure-relief valve to its conducting means-closing posi 
tion while said superatmospheric fuel vapor is extant in 
the conducting means. 
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In preferred embodiments, the establishing means 
de?nes a passageway extending through the closure 
means between an inlet-aperture opening into the ?ller 
neck and an outlet aperture opening toward the pres 
sure-relief valve. The establishing means includes valve 
means for normally blocking ?ow of superatmospheric 
fuel vapor from the ?ller neck through the passageway 
to the pressure-relief valve. 
Also in preferred embodiments, the valve means in 

cludes a vent control valve member movable between 
passageway-opening and -closing positions and means 
for detecting the presence of liquid fuel splashing in the 
?ller neck in close proximity to the closure means. Illus 
tratively, the detecting means includes a buoyant mem 
ber con?gured to ?oat on the crest of liquid fuel in the 
?ller neck as liquid fuel splashes therein due to vehicle 
agitation or the like. Support means is coupled to the 
closure means for supporting the buoyant member for 
movement in the filler neck upon engagement of the 
closure means and the ?ller neck. 
The valve means also includes means coupled to the 

detecting means for moving the vent control valve 
member from its normal passageway-closing position to 
a passageway-opening position upon detection of the 
presence of splashing liquid fuel in the ?ller neck by the 
detecting means. The moving means includes an actua 
tor member attached to the buoyant member and con= 
?gured to engage the vent control valve member upon 
movement of the buoyant member in the presence of 
splashing liquid fuel in the filler neck and move the vent 
control valve member to its passageway-opening posi 
tion. superatmospheric fuel vapor in the ?ller neck is 
able to communicate with the pressure-relief valve via 
the passageway and to move the pressure-relief valve to 
its conducting means-closing position upon movement 
of the vent control valve member to open the passage 
way so that splashing liquid fuel is not dischargeable 
from the ?ller neck through the conducting means 
while the closure means is in engagement with the tiller 
neck. 

Additional objects, features, and advantages of the 
invention will become apparent to those skilled in the 
art upon consideration of the following detailed de 
scription of a preferred embodiment exemplifying the 
best mode of carrying out the invention as presently 
perceived. The entire content of co-pending US. Pat. 
No. 4,787,529 is expressly incorporated herein by refer 
ence. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

The detailed description particularly refers to the 
accompanying ?gures in which: 
FIG. 1 is a transverse sectional view through a fuel 

cap in accordance with one embodiment of the present 
invention; 
FIG. 2 is an isolated partial sectional view showing 

an enhanced vacuum equalization feature of the cap 
shown in FIG. 1; 
FIG. 3 is a view similar to FIG. 1 with the cap in a 

substantially inverted orientation with fuel and fuel 
vapor present in the venting control chamber; 
FIG. 4 is a view similar to FIG. 2 with the fuel and 

fuel vapor exceeding the predetermined maximum pres 
sure within the venting control chamber to move the 
safety valve or chamber control plate away from its seat 
to permit the~ fuel and fuel vapor to dissipate from the 
venting control chamber; 
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FIG. 5 is a view similar to FIG. 3 with a portion of 

the fuel and fuel vapor dissipated from the venting 
control chamber and illustrating the movement of the 
pressure control valve toward its venting position; 
FIG. 6 is an isolated partial sectional view showing 

another embodiment of a fuel cap of the present inven 
tion; 
FIG. 7 is a transverse sectional view of a fuel cap in 

accordance with yet another embodiment of the present 
invention showing renting of superatmospheric fuel 
vapor past an open pressure-relief valve; and 
FIG. 8 is a partial sectional view of the cap illustrated 

in FIG. 7 showing closure of the pressure-relief valve in 
response to presence of liquid fuel in the ?ller neck 
sufficient to actuate a ?oat-controlled valve. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
DRAWINGS 

' A vented fuel cap 10 for closing a ?ller neck 12 of a 
vehicle (not shown) is illustrated in FIGS. 1'—4. A con 
trol system within the cap controls a pressure-relief 
valve to control venting of fuel vapor from the cap 
when the cap is in a normal orientation, and controls 
release of fuel vapor and fuel from the cap when the cap 
is in a substantially inverted orientation, such as when 
the vehicle is subjected to a roll-over condition. 
FIG. 1 shows the fuel cap 10 of the present invention 

in a normal orientation. The cap 10 is shown in place to 
seal a ?ller neck 12 of a vehicle (not shown). The cap 10 
includes an outer shell 14 that serves as a handle to assist 
the operator in removing and replacing the cap 10. The 
shell 14 includes a peripheral, axially downwardly ex 
tending shroud 16 that extends completely around the 
cap 10. 
The cap 10 includes an inner closure member 20 

which is con?gured to threadingly engage and seal the 
filler neck 12. The ?ller neck 12 includes a radially 
outwardly turned lip 22 at its axially upper end. The 
closure member 20 includes a radially outwardly ex 
tending sealing ?ange 24. A gasket 26 is captured be 
tween the lip 22 and the sealing ?ange 24 to sealingly 
engage the closure member 20 to the ?ller neck 12. 
A radially outwardly extending ?ange 30 is disposed 

at the axially upper end of the closure 20 and is con?g 
ured to carry the shell 14. A groove 32 is formed in the 
upper surface of the ?ange 30, with the groove advanta 
geously providing breakaway characteristics for the 
?ange 30 and shell 14. For a description of the use and 
con?guration of the groove 32 to provide breakaway 
characteristics, reference is hereby made to US. Pat. 
No. 4,678,097, issued to Crute on July 7, 1987. A series 
of spaced-apart openings 34 are formed in the ?ange 30, 
the use of which will be discussed later. 
To provide a driving connection between the shell 14 

and the closure member 20, pawl teeth 38 (only one of 
which is shown in FIG. 1) are provided on the upper 
surface of the ?ange 30. The pawl teeth 38 cooperate 
with notches 40 formed on the underneath side of the 
shell 14 to provide a torque-override connection be 
tween the shell 14 and the closure member 20. Speci? 
cally, the pawl teeth 38 and notches 40 cooperate to 
provide a torque-override driving connection in the 
cap-advancing direction to prevent overtightening of 
the closure member 20 within the tiller neck 12. In the 
cap-removal direction, the pawl teeth 38 and notches 40 
cooperate to provide a direct-drive connection to re 
move the cap 10 from the ?ller neck 12. A preferred 
embodiment of this torque override connection is more 
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fully illustrated in US. Pat. No. 4,083,209 which is 
hereby incorporated by reference. 
An upstanding cylindrical wall 48 is disposed within 

‘ the closure member 20 to de?ne a vapor discharge ori 
?ce 50. The vapor discharge ori?ce 50 provides ?uid 
communication between the fuel tank (not shown) and 
the closure member 20. The vapor discharge ori?ce 50 
has a diameter indicated by the dimension 52. A support 
member 54 is provided to position and stabilize the 
discharge ori?ce 50 within the closure member 20. 
A cavity 60 is formed adjacent the discharge ori?ce 

50 between the discharge ori?ce 50 and a portion of an 
outer wall of the closure member 20. The cavity 60 
forms a cylindrical cage which houses a ball 62 that is 
controlled by a control spring 64. The bottom opening 
of the cavity 60 is covered by a plate 66 in which a 
gasket 68 is disposed. The gasket 68 has an opening 70 
formed therethrough which forms a valve seat for the 
ball 62. The control spring 64 is mounted above the ball 
62 such that the ball 62 is normally urged axially down 
wardly to seal the valve seat or opening 70. The open 
ing 70 is the only opening between the fuel tank (not 
shown) and the interior of the cavity 60, therefore with 
the ball 62 seated on the opening 70, the cavity 60 is 
placed out of ?uid communication with the fuel tank. 
A diaphragm seat member 74 is disposed above the 

support member 54 and includes one or more openings 
76. The openings 76 acts to permit ?uid communication 
between an inner space 80 that is disposed radially in 
wardly from the diaphragm seat member 74 and an 
outer space 81 that is disposed radially outwardly of the 
diaphragm seat member 74, between the diaphragm seat 
member 74 and the wall of the closure member 20. 
A diaphragm valve or pressure-relief valve 78 is 

mounted on the diaphragm seat member 74 and extends 
across the upper end of the cylindrical wall 48 forming 
the discharge ori?ce 50. A bead 84 that extends circum 
ferentially around the pressure-relief valve 78 is cap 
tured between the diaphragm seat member 74 and a 
retainer housing 82 such that the pressure-relief valve 
78 is restrained from any radial movement with respect 
to the diaphragm seat member 74 and retaining housing 
82. Because of its con?guration, and its mounting orien 
tation, the pressure-relief valve 78 is only permitted to 
move axially toward and away from the upper end of 
the discharge ori?ce 50, and speci?cally toward or 
away from a ledge or valve seat 86 that is formed pe 
ripherally around the axial upper end of the discharge 
ori?ce 50. 
With the pressure-relief valve 78 seated on the valve 

seat 86, the discharge ori?ce 50 is placed out of ?uid 
communication with the inner space 80. When the pres 
sure-relief valve, 78 is moved axially upwardly away 
from the valve seat 86, the discharge ori?ce 50 is placed 
in ?uid communication with the inner space 80, and 
through the opening 76 with the outer space 81. A series 
of holes 88 is formed in the surface of the pressure-relief 
valve 78 which are normally covered by an umbrella 
valve 92. The umbrella valve 92 functions as a vacuum 
valve and is movable between a closed position where 
the holes 88 are out of ?uid communication with the 
discharge ori?ce 50, to an open position where the holes 
88 are in ?uid communication with the discharge ori?ce 

' 50. The function of the umbrella valve 92 and the holes 
88 will be discussed later. 
A venting control valve 96 is disposed above the 

level of the pressure-relief valve 78 and rests on a shoul 
der 98 that is formed around the inner surface of the 
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6 
retaining housing 82. A gasket 100 is disposed on the 
shoulder 98 between the shoulder 98 and the venting 
control valve 96 to form a positive seal between the 
venting control valve 96 and the shoulder 98. It will be 
understood that the shoulder 98 forms a valve seat 
against which the venting control valve 96 normally 
rests. 
The space created above the pressure-relief valve 78 

and below the venting control valve 96 and bounded by 
the inner surface of the retaining housing 82 de?nes a 
venting control chamber 110. The venting control 
chamber 110 has a diameter indicated by the dimension 
112 which, as can be seen in FIG. 1, is larger than the 
dimension 52 which is the diameter of the discharge 
ori?ce 50. Comparing the dimension 112 to the dimen 
sion 52, it can be seen that these two dimensions de?ne 
areas to which force may be exerted on opposite sides of 
the pressure-relief valve 78. Speci?cally, the dimension 
112 de?nes an area in which force may be exerted on 
the axially upper surface of the pressure-relief valve 78. 
The dimension 52 de?nes an area on which force may 
be exerted on the axially lower surface of the pressure 
relief valve 78. The relationship between the different 
force areas to control the movement of the pressure~ 
relief valve 78 will be discussed later. 
A spring 114 is disposed within the venting control 

chamber 110 and functions to bias the pressure-relief 
valve 78 into contact with the valve seat 86. The upper 
portion of the spring 114 is in contact with the venting 
control valve 96. Thus, it will be understood that move» 
ment of the venting control valve 96 axially upwardly 
away from the shoulder 98 affects the biasing force 
exerted by the spring 114 on the pressure-relief valve 
78. Speci?cally, axially upward movement of the vent 
ing control valve 96 will decrease somewhat the biasing 
force exerted by the spring 114 on the pressure-relief 
valve 78 toward the valve seat 86. It will be understood 
that the pressure-relief valve 78 and the spring 114 cc 
operate to de?ne pressure-relief means that are used to 
control pressure created by fuel and fuel vapor within 
the fuel tank (not shown). 
A passageway 116 is provided to permit ?uid com 

munication between the venting control chamber 110 
and the cavity 60. As stated previously, the cavity 60 is 
selectively placed in ?uid communication with the fuel 
tank (not shown) through the opening or valve seat 70. 
The ?uid communication between the fuel tank and the 
cavity 60 is controlled by the ball 62 and spring 64, the 
use of which will be discussed later. 7 
A spring 118 is provided above the venting control 

valve 96 and acts to bias the venting control valve axi 
ally downwardly against the shoulder 98 to seal the 
venting control chamber 110. As can be seen in FIG. 1, 
the spring 118 is somewhat larger than the spring 114, 
and exerts a somewhat greater force downwardly 
against the venting control valve 96 than the force ex 
erted by the spring 114 against the pressure-relief valve 
78. An ori?ce 120 is formed in the center of the venting 
control valve 96, with the ori?ce 120 providing ?uid 
communication between the outer space 81 within the 
closure member 20 and the venting control chamber 
110. A discriminating membrane 122 is disposed over 
the ori?ce 120, with the discriminating membrane'se 
lected from a variety of known materials such that the 
membrane 122 permits fuel vapor and air to ?ow 
through the ori?ce 120, but prevents liquid fuel from 
?owing through the ori?ce 120. An upper plate 124 is 
provided to close the outer space 81 and to provide an 
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upper surface against which the spring 118 rests. A 
series of vent holes 126 are provided in the plate 124 to 
permit venting communication between the outer space 
81 within the closure member 20 and the atmosphere 

. through the holes 34 in the ?ange 30. 
As stated previously, the venting control chamber 

110 has a dimension 112 which de?nes an area on which 
a force may be exerted on the axially upper side of the 
pressure-relief valve 78. The force exerted on the pres 
sure-relief valve 78 from the venting control chamber 
110 is created by pressure from fuel vapor and in some 
instances from fuel creating a head pressure to exert a 
force on the pressure-relief valve 78 toward the valve 
seat 86. It will be understood that the combined liquid 
head and pressure within the venting control chamber 
110 acts over the area de?ned by the dimension 112 to 
create the axially downwardly directed force on the 
pressure-relief valve 78. Likewise, pressure from fuel 
vapor and in some instances fuel creates a force on the 
lower or fuel tank side of the pressure-relief valve 78 
through the discharge ori?ce 50. The pressure from the 
fuel vapor and in some instance from a liquid head 
created by fuel act on the area de?ned by the dimension 
52 to create a force on the pressure-relief valve 78 
which acts to move the pressure-relief valve 78 axially 
upwardly away from the valve seat 86. Thus, at certain 
times in the operation of the cap, differing forces may be, 
acting on both sides of the pressure-relief valve 78, 
dictated by differing pressures and pressure exerting 
areas of different sizes on both sides of the pressure 
relief valve 78. These differing forces, as well as the 
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biasing force of the spring 114 act to control the move- , 
ment of the pressure-relief valve 78 
of the cap 10. 
The pressure within the venting control chamber 110 

created by fuel vapor and at times liquid head pressure 
is controlled by the action of the ball 62 within the 
cavity 60. When the ball 62 is unseated from the open 
ing 70, pressure and at times fuel within the cavity 60 is 
transmitted to the venting control chamber 110 through 
the passageway 116. As will be discussed later, this 
unseating of the ball 62 occurs only during a roll-over 
condition, therefore the ball 62 and control spring 61» 
combine to create roll-over valve means or sensing 
means to Primarily control the pressure within the vent 
ing control chamber 110. In addition, as stated previ¢ 
ously, the ori?ce 120 permits a limited amount of ?uid 
communication between the venting control chamber 
110 and the atmosphere through the vent holes 126 and 
openings 34. Thus, the roll-over valve means or sensing 
means, that is the ball 62 and control spring 60, function 
as the primary control of pressure within the venting 
control chamber 110 through the passageway 116. The 
ori?ce 120 acts as a secondary control to control pres 
sure within the venting control chamber 110. 
As can be seen in FIG. 1, the pressure within the 

discharge ori?ce 50 is directly controlled by fuel and 

to control venting 

fuel vapor within the fuel tank (not shown) because the 
discharge ori?ce 50 is in direct communication with the 
fuel tank. Thus, depending upon the conditions within 
the fuel tank and the orientation of the cap 10, differing 
pressures may exist within the venting control chamber 
110 with respect to the discharge ori?ce 50. These pres 
sures, acting through the differently sized areas de?ned 
by the dimensions 112 and 52, thus may create different 
opposing forces on the pressure-relief valve 78. These 

‘ opposing forces act to control the position of the pres 
sure-relief valve 78 with respect to the valve seat 86 to 
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control venting of the fuel cap 10. The different condi 
tions within the fuel tank, and the different orientations 
of the cap, will be discussed below in the discussions 
related to FIGS. 2-5. 

In use, and continuing to refer to FIG. 1, when condi 
tions within the fuel tank are normal, and the con?gura 
tion of the fuel cap is generally upright, the elements of 
the cap 10 will be in the positions shown in FIG. 1. That 
is, when the pressure within the tank created by fuel 
vapor is below a ?rst predetermined superatmospheric 
level, and above a ?rst predetermined subatmospheric 
level, and the vehicle and fuel cap 10 are upright, the 
cap 10 will function as a normal fuel cap to seal the ?ller 
neck 12. Under these conditions, the ball 62, due to its 
weight and the biasing force of the spring 64, is seated 
on the valve seat or opening 70 to eliminate ?uid com 
munication between the fuel tank and the cavity 60. The 
pressure within the venting control chamber 110 will be 
atmospheric pressure under these conditions because of 
the’ ?uid communication between the venting control 
chamber 110 and atmosphere through the ori?ce 120. In 
addition, the pressure within the inner space 80 which 
acts on the outer portion of the pressure-relief valve 78 
through an area de?ned by the dimension 83 will be 
atmospheric as well. The pressure within the discharge 
ori?ce 50 will be dictated by the pressure within the fuel 
tank (not shown). Under these circumstances, the pres 
sure-relief valve 78 is biased by the spring 114 onto the 
valve seat 86, and no venting takes place from the fuel 
cap 10. This is the desired venting relationship under 
these conditions, and is considered normal. 

Should the pressure within the fuel tank rise due to 
increasing fuel vapor pressure, the pressure within the 
discharge ori?ce 50 will increase somewhat, with the 
pressure acting on the area de?ned by the dimension 52 
to create a force on the pressure-relief valve 78 away 
from the valve seat 86. At this time, the pressure within 
the venting control chamber 110 will still be atmo 
spheric pressure. Should the pressure within the fuel 
tank increase to a ?rst, predetermined superatmospheric 
level, the force exerted on the pressure-relief valve 78 in 
the discharge ori?ce 50 will be suf?cient to overcome 
the biasing force of the spring 114, as well as any force 
exerted axially downwardly by atmospheric pressure 
within the venting control chamber 110, and the pres 
sure-relief valve 78 will move axially upwardly away 
from the valve seat 86 to permit fuel vapor to vent from 
the fuel tank. This normal venting of pressure from the 
fuel tank is indicated by the arrows 130. Although FIG. 
1 does not show the pressure-relief valve 78 in a position 
away from the valve seat 86, it will be understood that 
the arrows 130 are shown to indicate the movement of 
pressure from the fuel tank through the discharge ori 
?ce 50 and that the pressure-relief valve 78 would be 
displaced somewhat from the valve seat 86 to permit 
this ?ow. 
When the pressure within the fuel tank falls below the 

?rst, predetermined superatmospheric level, the force 
exerted on the pressure-relief valve 78 through the dis‘ 
charge ori?ce 50 decreases and the spring 114 acts to 
urge the pressure-relief valve 78 onto the valve seat 86 
to discontinue venting from the fuel tank. It will be 
understood that when the pressure in the tank reaches 
the ?rst, predetermined superatmospheric level, this 
pressure is not suf?cient to displace the ball 62 from the 
valve seat 70. Therefore, when the cap 10 is upright and 
normal venting is occurring, the cavity 60 is not in ?uid 
communication with the fuel tank. 
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Referring to FIG. 2, FIG. 2 illustrates the fuel cap 10 
in a normal, upright orientation, with the pressure in the 
fuel tank falling below a ?rst, predetermined subatmo 
spheric level. Speci?cally, when the pressure within the 
fuel tank falls below the ?rst, predetermined subatmo 
spheric level, the umbrella valve 92 ?rst opens to permit 
atmospheric pressure air from the venting control 
chamber 110 to enter the discharge ori?ce 50 and fuel 
tank through the holes 88 to partially relieve the lower 
than normal pressure in the fuel tank. Because of the 
limited size of the ori?ce 120, and the relative larger size 
and number of the holes 88, the supply of air within the 
venting control chamber 110 will be depleted through 
the holes 88 before the air can be replaced through the 
ori?ce 120. Therefore, the pressure within the venting 
control chamber 110 will decrease as the air within the 
venting control chamber 110 is drawn into the fuel tank 
through the holes 88 and discharge ori?ce 50. 
Because the pressure within the venting control 

chamber 110 decreases, the force exerted downwardly 
on the pressure-relief valve 78 over the area de?ned by 
the dimension 112 within the venting control chamber 
110 also decreases. At the same time, the pressure 
within the inner space 80 is atmospheric pressure be 
cause of the ?uid communication between the inner 
space 80, the outer space 81, and the vent holes 126. 
Thus, the force exerted axially upwardly on the outer 
portion of the pressure-relief valve 78 created by atmo 
spheric pressure acting on the area de?ned by the di 
mension 83 becomes greater than the force exerted 
downwardly on the pressure-relief valve 78 from the 
venting control chamber 110. These differing forces 
cause the pressure-relief valve 78 to move axially up 
wardly away from the valve seat 86. This permits vent 
ing communication directly between the discharge ori 
?ce 50 and the atmosphere through the inner space 80, 
the outer space 81, and the vent holes 126. This causes 
a ?ow of air into the fuel tank along this route as indi 
cated by the arrows 132. This positioning of the pres 
sure-relief valve 78 thus acts to further equalize the 
pressure within the fuel tank to normalize the lower 
than normal pressure in the tank. Thus, in this con?gu 
ration, the pressure-relief valve 78 has been controlled 
to move away from the valve seat 86 and to act as an 
addition vacuum relief valve under these speci?ed con 
ditions. This is advantageous because the lower than 
normal pressure within the tank can be quickly equal 
ized. 
FIG. 3 shows the cap 10 in a roll-over orientation 

such as may be caused by an accident in which the 
vehicle (not shown) is turned over. The fuel 136 in the 
fuel tank will ?ow by gravity through the ?ller neck 12 
to be in contact with the cap 10. In this orientation, the 
fuel 136 creates a ?uid head pressure on the components 
of the cap 10 that combines with any vapor pressure 
existing within the tank to create a total pressure on the 
cap 10 equal to a second predetermined superatmos 
pheric pressure higher than the ?rst superatmospheric 
pressure. Under these conditions, a force is exerted on 
the fuel tank side of the pressure-relief valve 78 due to 
this pressure acting on the area defined by the dimen 
sion 52 within the discharge ori?ce 50. It will be under 
stood that, without means for controlling the pressure 
relief valve 78, this force exerted on the pressure-relief 
valve 78 due to the ?uid head and vapor pressure would 
urge the pressure-relief valve 78 away from the valve 
seat 86 and would cause the fuel 136 to leak from the 
cap 10 through the opening 76 and vent holes 126 and 
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openings 34. Because fuel leakage under these circum 
stances is undesirable, means are provided to control 
the movement of the pressure-relief valve to resist the 
repositioning of the pressure-relief valve 78 away from 
the valve seat 86. Speci?cally, roll-over control means 
are provided to compensate for the force exerted on the 
fuel tank side of the pressure-relief valve 78 through the 
discharge ori?ce 50. 
The roll-over control means includes the vapor con 

trol chamber 110, the passageway 116, the ball 62, the 
control spring 64, and the venting control valve 96. 
Brie?y, to overcome the force exerted on the pressure 
relief valve 78 through the ori?ce 50, pressure is intro 
duced into the venting control chamber 110 which. 
corresponds to the pressure within the discharge ori?ce 
50. However, because of the larger area de?ned by the 
dimension 112 within the venting control chamber 110, 
the pressure within the venting control chamber 110 
exerts a greater force on the pressure-relief valve 78 
than the force exerted on the fuel tank side of the pres 
sure-relief valve 78. This results in the pressure-relief 
valve being urged to remain in contact with the valve 
seat 86 to prevent any 'of the fuel 136 from leaking from 
the tank through the cap 10. 

Speci?cally, with the cap 10 in a ‘substantially in 
verted orientation such as shown in FIG. 3, the ?uid 
head created by the fuel 136 and any vapor pressure 
exert a force on the ball 62 through the opening 70 
which, combined with the weight of the ball 62, over 
comes the biasing force of the spring 64 and moves the 
ball 62 away from the opening 70. This permits the fuel 
136 to enter the cavity 70, and to travel to the venting 
control chamber 110 via the passageway 116. Thus, 
pressure created by the fuel 136 and any vapor pressure 
within the tank is then established within the venting 
control chamber 110. It will be understood that this 
pressure corresponds to the pressure existing within the 
discharge ori?ce 50. Therefore, the pressures exerted on 
both sides of the pressure-relief valve 78 ‘are substan 
tially identical. However, due to the increased surface 
area de?ned by the dimension 112 with respect to the 
dimension 52, the force exerted from within the venting 
control chamber 110 to urge the pressure-relief valve 78 
onto the valve seat 86 combined with the biasing force 
of the spring 112 is greater than the opposite force cre 
ated within the discharge ori?ce 50. This results in the 
pressure-relief valve 78 remaining seated on the valve 
seat 86. 
A limited amount of fuel vapor is permitted to escape 

through the ori?ce 120 and outwardly to the atmo~= 
sphere. However, the fuel 136 is prevented from escap» 
ing through the ori?ce 120 due to the action of the 
discriminating membrane 122. Thus, although a pres 
sure greater than the ?rst, predetermined superatmos 
pheric pressure is exerted on the pressure-relief valve 78 
through the discharge ori?ce 50, the pressure-relief 
valve 78 is urged to a sealing position with the valve 
seat 86 by the action of the venting control chamber 
110. This advantageously prevents any substantial fuel 
leakage from the cap 10 under these conditions. It will 
be understood that, under these conditions, the spring 
118 which controls the movement of the venting con 
trol valve 96, is selected to have suf?cient strength to 
retain the venting control valve 96 in sealing engage 
ment with the shoulder 98 and gasket 100 to maintain 
the integrity of the venting control chamber 110. 
FIG. 4 illustrates the con?guration of the cap 10 

should a higher pressure than would normally exist in a 
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roll-over situation occur within the fuel tank (not 
shown). Such a higher pressure, that is higher than the 
second, predetermined superatmospheric pressure pres 
ent in the con?guration illustrated in FIG. 3, might 
occur should the fuel tank be somehow damaged during 
the roll-over accident, or should a ?re or other occur 
rence exist which increases the pressure within the fuel 
tank. It will be understood that under such circum 
stances, it may be desirable to permit controlled fuel 
leakage from the cap 10 in order to relieve this excess 
pressure within the fuel tank. Such excess pressure, if 
allowed to remain in the tank, may result in fuel tank 
rupture. Thus, under these conditions, it may be advan 
tageous to permit controlled fuel leakage as opposed to 
accepting the possibility of fuel tank rupture. 
To accomplish this controlled fuel leakage from the 

cap 10 under these circumstanc'es,'the venting control 
valve 96 and spring 118 are con?gured to cooperate to 
de?ne dissipation means to partially open the venting 
control chamber 110 when the pressure due to the com 
bined actions of liquid head pressure and vapor pressure 
and other mechanical pressures are present within the 
venting control chamber 110. Speci?cally, the spring 
118 is selected to permit the venting control valve 96 to 
move away from the shoulder 98 and gasket 100 when 
the pressure within the venting control chamber 110 
reaches a third predetermined superatmospheric level 
higher than the second, predetermined superatmos 
pheric level. When the venting control valve 96 moves 
away from the shoulder 98 and gasket 100, pressure 
within the venting control chamber 110 is permitted to 
escape as indicated by the arrows 138. Again, as in the 
con?guration illustrated in FIG. 3, this pressure has 
been transmitted to the venting control chamber 110 
through the cavity 60 and passageway 116 due to the 
fact that the ball 62 is urged away from the opening 70. 
As the pressure within the venting control chamber 

110 decreases due to the out?ow as indicated by the 
arrows 138, it will be understood that the force exerted 
on the pressure-relief valve 78 from within the venting 
control chamber 110 also decreases. However, it will be 
further understood that the force exerted on the fuel 
tank side of the pressure-relief valve 78 through the 
discharge ori?ce 50 does not decrease in like manner. 
Thus, as the pressure, and thus the force from within the 
venting control chamber 110 continues to decrease, at a 
certain point the force exerted on the pressure-relief 
valve 78 through the discharge ori?ce 50 will meet and 
exceed the force exerted on the pressure-relief valve 78 
from the venting control chamber 110. In addition to 
this change in relative forces exerted on the pressure 
relief valve 78, the biasing force exerted on the pres 
sure-relief valve 78 by the spring 114 has also been 
decreased somewhat due to the movement axially of the 
venting control valve 96. As discussed previously, the 
venting control valve 96 acts as a support for the spring 
114. Thus, due to the decreased biasing force of the 
spring 114, and the reversal of the opposing forces ex 
erted on the pressure-relief valve 78, a condition is 
reached at which the pressure-relief valve 78 is urged 
away from the valve seat 86. This condition is illus 
trated in FIG. 5. ' 

Referring to FIG. 5, FIG. 5 illustrates the resulting 
orientation of the pressure-relief valve 78 when the 
force exerted on the fuel tank side of the pressure-relief 
valve 78 exceeds the force exerted on the pressure-relief 
valve 78 from the venting control chamber 110 due to a 
dissipation of the pressure within the venting control 
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chamber 110. As stated previously, this dissipation of 
pressure within the venting control chamber 110 has 
resulted from the movement of the venting control 
valve 96 away from the shoulder 98 and gasket 100 to 
permit an out?ow of fuel and pressure as indicated by 
the arrows 138. Again, this condition only occurs when 
the combined pressure due to fuel head pressure and 
other pressure within the tank have reached the third 
superatmospheric level, a point at which rupture of the 
fuel tank is a possibility. 

Because of the dissipation of pressure from the vent 
ing control chamber 110, the pressure-relief valve 78 
has moved away from the valve seat 86. This permits 
fuel 136 to ?ow in a controlled manner through the 
opening 76 in the diaphragm seat member 74 and out 
wardly through the outer space 81 and holes 126 and 
openings 34 to leak to the atmosphere. This controlled 
out?ow of fuel 136 is indicated by the arrows 140. By 
permitting a controlled outflow of fuel 136 from the fuel 
tank through the above-described route, the excessive 
pressure within the fuel tank is enabled to decrease in a 
controlled fashion until the pressure reaches the second 
predetermined superatmospheric level. This advanta 
geously reduces the chances of rupture of the fuel tank. 
When the pressure ,within the fuel tank decreases to 

the second superatmospheric level, the opposing forces 
on the pressure-relief valve 78 will again reverse which 
will return the pressure-relief valve 78 to its position in 
contact with the valve seat 86. This con?guration is 
illustrated in FIG. 3, and, as described previously, is the 
desired con?guration of the cap 10 in a normal roll-over 
condition where the pressure within the fuel tank does 
not create the possibility of fuel tank rupture. 
As described, the transition from the con?guration 

illustrated in FIG.I3 to the con?guration illustrated in 
FIGS. 4 and 5 can take place a number of times if the 
pressure within the fuel tank continues to increase over 
a period of time. Thus, the cap 10 is con?gured to com 
pensate for any increased pressure that may occur 
within the fuel tank during a roll-over condition. If the 
pressure increases to a potentially dangerous level, the 
cap 10 will permit a controlled leakage of fuel 136 from 
the cap 10 to reduce the pressure level within the fuel 
tank. As the pressure reduces to an acceptable level, the 
cap 10 will eliminate the controlled out?ow or leakage 
of fuel 136 as illustrated in FIG. 3. 

Thus, the fuel cap 10 of the present invention is able 
to provide controlled vapor release of fuel vapor from 
the cap 10 under normal conditions. In addition, the fuel 
cap 10 provides enhanced vacuum equalization should a 
vacuum exist within the tank when the cap 10 is in a 
normal orientation. By utilizing the pressure-relief 
valve 78 as a vacuum equalization valve, a vacuum 
existing within the tank is expeditiously equalized. Also, 
the cap 10 provides for roll-over protection should the 
vehicle and fuel cap 10 be rolled over to a substantially 
inverted orientation. Should the roll-over condition be 
somewhat ‘normal such that no excessive pressure is 
present within the fuel tank, the cap 10 prevents any 
fuel leakage through the cap 10. However, should an 
excessive pressure exist within the fuel tank during the 
roll-over condition, the cap 10 advantageously provides 
for controlled fuel leakage to reduce the excessive pres 
sure to an acceptable level. This reduces the possibility 
of fuel tank rupture under these unusual circumstances. 
FIG. 6 shows a modi?cation of the present invention 

in which the discriminating membrane 122 has been 
replaced by a ball assembly 222 to control ?ow through 
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the ori?ce 120. Speci?cally, the discriminating mem 
brane 122 has been eliminated from the upper surface of 
the venting control valve 96 and has been replaced by a 
ball assembly 222 that is disposed below the venting 
control plate 96. The ball assembly 222 includes a ball 
cage 224 that is mounted on the underneath side of the 
venting control valve 96. The ball cage 224 is con?g 
ured to receive a sealing ball 230 that is con?gured to 
permit ?uid communication through the ori?ce 120 to 
the venting control chamber 110 when the cap 10 is in 
the normal, upright orientation as illustrated in FIG. 6. 
To permit this ?uid communication between the at 

mosphere and the venting control chamber 110 in this 
orientation, the ball cage 224 may be formed from a 
series of axially downwardly extending ?ngers 232, or 
any other suitable con?guration that would permit ?uid 
communication between the ori?ce 120 and the interior 
of the venting control chamber 110 when the ball 230 is 
in the con?guration illustrated in FIG. 6. When the fuel 
cap 10 is rolled over to a substantially inverted orienta 
tion as illustrated in FIGS. 3-5, it will be understood 
that the ball 230 will seat against the ori?ce 120 to seal 
the ori?ce 120 to prevent any fuel 136 (not shown) from 
leaking through the ori?ce 120 and out of the cap 10. It 
will be understood that with the ball 230 sealed against 
the ori?ce 120, no vapor will be permitted to flow 
through the ori?ce 120 as was permitted through the 
discriminating element 122 in the embodiment and con 
?guration illustrated in FIG. 3. All other aspects of the 
embodiment illustrated in FIG. 6 are identical to those 
illustrated in FIGS. 1-5. 

In another embodiment of the invention illustrated in 
FIGS. 7 and 8, those elements referenced by numbers 
identical to those in FIGS. 1-6 perform the same or 
similar function. Referring to FIG. 7, a fuel cap 310 is 
shown to include a closure member 320 which is modi 
?ed somewhat in comparison to closure member 20 to 
receive and support ?oat assembly 322. 

Float assembly 322 operates in the manner described 
below to move ball 62 away from valve seat 68 to open 
inlet aperture 70 so that superatmospheric fuel vapor in 
?ller neck 12 is transmitted to venting control chamber 
110 via cavity 60 and control passageway 116 to urge 
pressure-relief valve 78 to its closed position against 
valve seat 86. The ?oat assembly 322 functions to cause 
pressure-relief valve 78 to close the discharge ori?ce 50 
in closure member 320 whenever a threshold amount of 
liquid fuel or fuel splash is present in ?ller neck 12 and 
detected by the ?oat assembly 322. Advantageously, 
this feature provides a mechanism that minimizes splash 
loss of liquid fuel from cap 310 and that is compatible 
with the roll-over valve means provided by ball 62, 
spring 64, control passageway 116, venting control 
chamber 110, and pressure-relief valve 78. 
An axially inner portion 324 of closure member 320 is 

formed to include a radially outer annular channel 326 
having an annular inlet port 328 opening into ?ller neck 
12 and an outlet port 330 formed in transverse support 
wall 331 which empties into channel 332. Channel 332 
extends in a radially inward direction as shown in 
FIGS. 7 and 8 to empty into discharge ori?ce 50 via 
aperture 334. An inner wall 336 of closure member 320 
and a ?rst annular wall 338 depending from transverse 
support wall 331 cooperate to de?ne annular channel 
326 therebetween. 
A second annular wall 340 depends from transverse 

support wall 331 in radially inwardly spaced relation to 
?rst annular wall 338 to de?ne an annular space there 
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between. The second annular wall 340 includes an inner 
surface 342 which cooperates with plate 66 and gasket 
68 to de?ne cavity 60 for receiving ball 62. 

Float assembly 322 includes an annular low-inertia 
buoyant member 344 disposed in the annular space 
provided between annular walls 338 and 340, a circular 
plate 346 attached to the bottom wall of buoyant mem 
ber 344, and an upstanding actuator member 348 ?xed 
to the top surface of plate 346. Actuator member 348 is 
con?gured to extend into inlet aperture 70 in plate 66 as 
shown in FIGS. 7 and 8. 
Annular radially inwardly extending, circumferen 

tially spaced-apart lip sections 350 are formed at the 
axially lower edge of annular wall 338 to support ?oat 
assembly 322 in the position shown in FIG. 7. Thus, 
annular wall 338 and annular lip 350 cooperate to pro 
vide a hollow support ?xture which extends into the 
?ller neck 12 upon engagement of closure member 320 
and ?ller neck 12. 

In normal operation, superatmospheric fuel vapor in 
?ller neck 12 will be communicated to vapor discharge 
ori?ce 50 via channels 326 and 332 to raise pressure 
relief valve 78 off its valve seat 86 to vent ?ller neck 12 
through cap 310 if the pressure in ?ller neck 12 exceeds 
a predetermined magnitude. The roll-over control 
valve function of the embodiment shown in FIGS. 7 
and 8 operates in a manner similar to the embodiments 
of FIGS. 1-6 because neither annular lip sections 350 
nor ?oat valve assembly 322 prevent pressurized fuel 
vapor in ?ller neck 12 from reaching inlet aperture 70 to 
exert a valve-opening force on ball 62. 
The mass of ?oat valve assembly 322 is selected so 

that it will move upwardly in the hollow support ?xture 
338, 350 because, in part of the buoyant character of 
buoyant member 344, when exposed to liquid fuel 
splash or rising liquid fuel levels in ?ller neck 12. Al 
though the liquid fuel 352 is shown as a reservoir in 
?ller neck 12, it will be understood that ?oat valve 
assembly 322 is able to ?oat on the crest of liquid fuel in 
the ?ller neck 12 as liquid fuel splashes therein due to 
agitation or the like of ?ller neck 12 or fuel tank 354 
during cornering or other “rough” operation of a vehi 
cle. 
Once the ?oat valve assembly 322 is raised axially 

upwardly from its rest position shown in FIG. 7 to its 
active position shown in FIG. 8 by splashing or rising 
liquid fuel in filler neck 12, then actuator member 348 
on plate 346 will act to unseat vent control valve 62 
from valve seat 68 by moving vent control valve 62 
against the bias of spring 64 to open inlet aperture 70 so 
that superatmospheric fuel vapor in ?ller neck 12 is 
admitted into cavity 60 in annular wall 340. Such pres 
surized fuel vapor is then conducted to the venting 
control chamber 110 via control passageway 116 to 
exert a closure-inducing force on pressure~relief valve 
78 so that pressure-relief valve 78 is urged against valve 
seat 86 to block the ?ow of any liquid fuel splash or 
pressurized fuel vapor in cap 310 to the atmosphere. 

Advantageously, the float valve assembly 322 is not 
in the exhaust vapor flow stream which passes ulti 
mately through vapor discharge ori?ce 50, and there 
fore its movement and position is not affected by fuel 
vapor ?ow rate. Since the ?oat valve assembly 322 is 
not in the ?ow stream, the pressure differential between 
the fuel tank 354 and the atmosphere does not cause ball 
valve mechanism 62 to “cor ” or remain closed. 

In a preferred application, the opening point of pres 
sure-relief valve 78 is lowered from a conventional 
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pressure of 45 inches of water to 20 inches of water. 
With this low opening point, rapid tank warming will 
result in pressure-relief valve 78 opening shortly after 
refueling. Cornering action of the vehicle in which cap 
310 is mounted may result in fuel loss because a large 
ball 62 is generally unable to sense a roll-over condition. 
Addition of ?oat 344 made of hollow plastic or closed 
cell foam (ring-shaped with wagon wheel spokes to 
central plunger 348) will allow fuel splash to mechani 
cally lift ball 62 from seat 68, momentarily resulting in 
closure of diaphragm valve 78 or at least substantial 
?ow reduction, minimizing ?ow loss. Normal vapor 
?ow enters cap 310 through circumferential passage 326 
isolated from ?oat 322. This prevents vapor ?ow from 
prematurely actuating ?oat 322. 
Although the invention has been described in detail 

with reference to a certain preferred embodiment, vari 
ations and modi?cations exist within the scope and 
spirit of the invention as described and de?ned in the 
following claims. 
What is claimed is: 
1. A fuel cap for use in a vehicle fuel system ?ller 

neck having a mouth, the cap comprising 
closure means for engaging the ?ller neck to close the 
mouth of the ?ller neck, the closure means being 
formed to include means for conducting fuel vapor 
from the ?ller neck to the atmosphere upon en= 
gagement of the closure means and the ?ller neck, 
and 

means in the conducting means for normally blocking 
?ow of fuel vapor therethrough from the tiller 
neck to the atmosphere, the blocking means includ 
ing a pressure-relief valve movable between con 
ducting means-opening positions and a conducting 
means-closing position, the closure means includ 
ing means for selectively establishing ?uid commu 
nication of fuel vapor in the ?ller neck with the 
pressure-relief valve to permit superatmospheric 
fuel vapor in the ?ller neck to exert a closure 
inducing force on the pressure~relief valve suffi 
cient to move the pressure-relief valve to its con 
ducting means-closing position while said superat 
mospheric fuel vapor is extant in the conducting 
means. . 

2. The fuel cap of claim 1, wherein the establishing 
means de?nes a passageway extending through the 
closure means between an inlet aperture opening into 
the ?ller neck and an outlet aperture opening toward 
the pressure-relief valve and includes valve means for 
normally blocking ?ow of superatmospheric fuel vapor 
from the ?ller neck through the passageway to the 
pressure-relief valve. 

3. The fuel cap of claim 2, wherein the valve means 
includes a vent control valve member movable between 
passageway-opening and -closing positions, means for 
detecting the presence of liquid fuel splashing in the 
?ller neck in close proximity to the closure means, and 
means coupled to the detecting means for moving the 
vent control valve member from its normal passage 
way-closing position to a passageway-opening position 
upon detection of the presence of splashing liquid fuel in 
the ?ller neck by the detecting means so that superat 
mospheric fuel vapor in the ?ller neck is admitted into 
the passageway to exert a closure-inducing force on the 
pressure-relief valve. 

4. The fuel cap of claim 3, wherein the detecting 
means includes a buoyant member configured to ?oat 
on the crest of liquid fuel in the tiller neck as liquid fuel 
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splashes therein due to vehicle agitation or the like and 
support means coupled to the closure means for sup 
porting the buoyant member for movement in the filler 
neck upon engagement of the closure means and the 
filler neck, and the moving means includes an actuator 
member attached to the buoyant member and con?g 
ured to engage the vent control valve member upon 
movement of the buoyant member in the presence of 
splashing liquid fuel in the ?ller neck and move the vent 
control valve member to its passageway-opening posi 
tion, thereby permitting superatmospheric fuel vapor in 
the ?ller neck to communicate with the pressure-relief 
valve via the passageway and move the pressure-relief 
valve to its conducting means-closing position so that 
splashing liquid fuel is unable to be discharged from the 
filler neck through the conducting means while the 
closure means is in engagement with the tiller neck. 

5. The fuel cap of claim 2, wherein the closure means 
includes an inner surface de?ning the inlet aperture of 
the passageway and providing a valve seat surrounding 
the inlet aperture, the valve means includes a vent con 
trol valve member movable in the passageway between 
inlet aperture-opening and -closing positions and spring 
means for yieldably biasing the vent control valve mem 
ber against the valve seat to its inlet aperture'closing 
position, thereby blocking communication of liquid fuel 
and fuel vapor from the ?ller neck to the pressure-relief 
valve through the passageway. 

6. The fuel cap of claim 5, wherein the valve means 
further includes ?oat means for moving the vent control 
valve member against the spring means to an inlet aper 
ture-opening position in response to presence of a se 
lected threshold amount of liquid fuel in the tiller neck 
so that superatmospheric fuel vapor in the ?ller neck is 
admitted into the passageway to exert a closure-induc 
ing force on the pressure-relief valve, thereby moving 
the pressure-relief valve to its conducting means-clos 
ing position. 

7. A fuel cap for use in a vehicle fuel system ?ller 
neck having a mouth, the cap comprising 

closure means for closing the mouth of the tiller neck, 
pressure-relief means for venting pressurized fuel 
vapor in the filler neck through the closure means, 

roll-=over control means for controllably disabling the 
pressure-relief means during vehicle rollover or the 
like to block discharge of liquid fuel in the tiller 
neck to the atmosphere through the pressure-relief 
means, 

a hollow support ?xture depending from the closure 
means to extend into the tiller neck upon engage 
ment of the closure means and the tiller neck, and 

means disposed in the hollow support fixture for 
actuating the roll-over control means to disable the 
pressure-relief means during normal upright vehi 
cle operation in response to introduction of liquid 
fuel into the hollow support ?xture so that liquid - 
fuel in the filler neck due to agitation of the vehicle 
during normal operation is not discharged to the 
atmosphere through the pressure-relief means. 

8. The cap of claim 7, wherein the closure means is 
formed to include means for conducting liquid fuel and 
fuel vapor from the filler neck to the atmosphere, the 
pressure-relief means is situated in an upstream position 
in the conducting means, and the roll-over control 
means is situated to intersect the conducting means in a 
position in downstream relation to the pressure-relief 
means. 
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9. The fuel cap of claim 7, wherein the closure means 
includes an inner surface de?ning a venting aperture 
and providing a ?rst valve seat surrounding the venting 
aperture, the pressure-relief means includes a pressure 
relief valve and spring means for yieldably biasing the 
pressure-relief valve against the ?rst valve seat nor 
mally to close the venting aperture, and the roll-over 
control means includes passageway means extending 
into the hollow support ?xture for establishing ?uid 
communication of liquid fuel and fuel vapor in the ?ller 
neck with the pressure-relief valve so that said liquid 
fuel and fuel vapor cooperate with the spring means to 
exert a closure-inducing force on the pressure-relief 
valve. 

10. The cap of claim 9, wherein the roll-over control 
means further includes a roll-over valve member nor 
mally blocking the ?ow of liquid fuel and fuel vapor 
into the passageway means from the ?ller neck to per 
mit generally unencumbered operation of the pressure 
relief valve, and the actuating means includes a buoyant 
member for ?oating in the hollow support ?xture on the 
crest of liquid fuel in the tiller neck as liquid fuel 
splashes therein due to vehicle agitation or the like, the 
buoyant member being movable relative to the hollow 
support ?xture, and an actuator member on the buoyant 
member con?gured to move the roll-over valve mem 
ber from a passageway means-closing position to a pas 
sageway means-opening position in response to move 
ment of the buoyant member in the hollow support 
?xture toward the mouth of the ?ller neck so that super 
atmospheric fuel vapor in the ?ller neck is admitted into 
the passageway means to exert a closure-inducing force 
on the pressure-relief valve. 

11. The cap of claim 9, wherein the passageway 
means includes an end surface de?ning an inlet aperture 
and providing a second valve seat surrounding the inlet 
aperture, the roll-over control means includes a valve 
member and second spring means for yieldably biasing 
the valve member against the second valve seat so that 
the valve member is biased to close the inlet aperture of 
the passageway means until pressure provided by liquid 
fuel and fuel vapor at the inlet aperture exceeds a prede 
termined threshold pressure sufficient to move the bi 
ased valve member to an inlet aperture-opening posi 
tion, and the ?oat means includes a buoyant member in 
the hollow support ?xture for ?oating on the crest of 
liquid fuel in the fuel neck as liquid fuel splashes therein 
due to vehicle agitation or the like, the buoyant member 
being movable relative to the hollow support ?xture, 
and means on the buoyant member for moving the 
valve member against the bias provided by the second 
spring means to an inlet aperture-opening position so 
that superatmospheric fuel vapor in the ?ller neck is 
admitted into the passageway means via the inlet aper 
ture to exert a closure-inducing force on the pressure 
relief valve. 

12. A fuel cap for use in a vehicle fuel system filler 
neck having a mouth, the cap comprising 
a closure member engageable with the ?ller neck to 

close the mouth of the ?ller neck, the closure mem 
ber being formed to include an internal region 
therein, a vent passageway communicating with 
the internal region and having an inlet aperture 
opening into the ?ller neck and an outlet aperture 
opening into the atmosphere, and a control pas 
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sageway having an inlet aperture opening into the 
filler neck and an outlet aperture opening into the 
internal region, 

partition means for dividing the internal region into a 
vent chamber providing a portion of the vent pas 
sageway and a separate venting control chamber 
providing a portion of the vent- passageway and a 
separate second internal region providing a space 
for receiving liquid fuel and fuel vapor communi 
cated through the control passageway without 
introducing said liquid fuel and fuel vapor into the 
vent passageway, the closure member including an 
inner surface in the ?rst internal region de?ning a 
venting aperture of the vent passageway to dis 
charge fuel vapor conducted from the ?ller neck 
via the vent passageway into the vent chamber and 
providing a ?rst valve seat surrounding the venting 
aperture, the partition means including a pressure- - 
relief valve movable in the internal region between 
a vent passageway-closing position against the ?rst 
valve seat and a vent passageway-opening position 
away from the ?rst valve seat, 

?rst spring means in the venting control chamber for 
yieldably biasing the pressure-relief valve against 
the ?rst valve seat normally to close the venting 
aperture so that liquid fuel and fuel vapor are un 
able to escape from the ?ller neck to the atmo 
sphere through the vent passageway, 

means coupled to the closure member for providing a 
second seat surrounding the inlet aperture of the 
control passageway, 

a vent control valve disposed in the control passage 
way for movement between a control passageway 
closing position against the second valve seat and a 
control passageway-opening position away from 
the second valve seat, 

second spring means in the control passageway for 
yieldably biasing the vent control valve against the 
second valve seat to block flow of liquid fuel and 
fuel vapor through the inlet aperture from the ?ller 
neck into the control passageway, and 

means supported by the closure member for moving 
the vent control valve away from the second valve 
seat in response to the presence of liquid fuel splash 
in the. ?ller neck in excess of a selected threshold 
amount so that superatmospheric fuel vapor in the 
filler neck is admitted into the second venting con 
trol chamber via the control passageway to exert a 
closure-inducing force on the pressure-relief valve 
which cooperates with the ?rst spring means to 
move the pressure-relief valve to its vent passage 
way-closing position. 

13. The cap of claim 12, wherein the moving means 
includes a hollow support ?xture coupled to the closure 
member, a buoyant member in the hollow support ?x 
ture for floating on the crest of liquid fuel in the ?ller 
neck as liquid fuel splashes therein due to vehicle agita 
tion or the like, and an actuator member connected to 
the buoyant member and con?gured to push the vent 
control valve to its control passageway-opening-posi 
tion in response to movement of the buoyant member in 
the hollow support ?xture toward the mouth of the 
?ller neck. 
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